Marietta Borough Council

Minutes of Meeting held May 26, 2020
113 East Market Street, Marietta, PA

President Mazis with Council members Carroll-Baltozer, States, Dalzell, Hudson, McKinney and Mayor Kulman and Solicitor Harter present by zoom meeting under Covid-19 limitations, called the Special Council Meeting of the Marietta Borough Council to order at 7:02 PM.  Absent from the meeting was Council member Marsh. The meeting opened with a moment of silence followed by the pledge of allegiance.

President Mazis stated that at the administrative meeting last week the question was raised whether there was anything that the Borough could do to help the restaurants in town to make it through the COVID virus.  We talked about various scenarios.  A proposal was suggested for a resolution to have the open container provisions of the Borough Code be suspended in a limited way to enhance the take-out abilities of the restaurants. Some on the committee and Council desired to allow people to take out at restaurants and walk around town and then there were people that did not want to have any change to the policy.  The compromise position articulated in this resolution is to allow restaurants who can sit tables along their sidewalks and still leave four foot passage for pedestrians according to the ADA requirements or who have parking lot areas to put tables and still have the six foot allowable distancing. The compromise allows the Council to have a debate tonight to see if we can decide if it is warranted to help the restaurants in this way.
Solicitor Harter read the resolution aloud and President Mazis put the resolution up on the zoom screen. Solicitor Harter stated that this is a more restricted version than other municipalities have done.  He tried to draft this one to benefit local businesses and to fit the nature of the Borough.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Mayor Kulman questioned the third paragraph and the way it was written.  Are we just talking about bar and restaurants?  Solicitor Harter stated that it is just for businesses that have a liquor license.  Mayor Kulman stated it is his understanding that each different bar or restaurant has different licenses and he is not sure what we are faced with here with the type of licenses.
Solicitor Harter stated that different liquor licenses come with different restrictions and this does not allow you to waive state liquor license requirements.  Council member States stated that the state has already lifted their regulation last week to allow restaurants and bars to sell take out services as mixed alcoholic beverages, but you still have to have a liquor license.

Mayor Kulman stated that we have a committee of people here, and that we have twenty other businesses in town and we need to represent everyone and to help all businesses.

Solicitor Harter stated that we don’t have many Borough Codes that restrict other businesses in town, but if we do, we may want to look at those businesses to see any modifications to the code that could help them during the covid-19 time period.

Todd Robinson – As a citizen of Marietta and someone that enjoys relaxing outside and people that does not have a back yard, as the weather gets nice and it will be more of a community benefit to have a space to sit outside to have an adult beverage. He does not see where the negative benefit is.
Ken Gall – How do we have our small town’s and businesses that we worked so hard to make survive and if council does not pass this you may as well board up all businesses.  The bars and restaurants bring people to town and help all businesses.  We need to do what we can to help them survive.
Phyllis Stellfox – She first learned of this by reading the legal notices.  She is heartened that our community leaders are here trying to help the Borough in this time of crisis, and that there are three parts to this issue that we are facing.  The first part is the people. Was this discussed at the May 12th meeting?  Understanding the seriousness of the virus, the council voted not to back the county on opening early.  Should the Council rescind the vote from May 12th in keeping us in the red?  The second part is our business community and trying to help it stay afloat. How will the number of people be regulated or prevented from the people going off-site.  What would the Borough’s responsibility be and what are the legal aspects of this.  We need to balance our public health and also our business leaders need to open their enterprises. The businesses should only be allowed to open within the parameters of the law.  This is not just a single business owner’s decision. She would like an assurance that all other ordinances, applications, rules and regulations will be in effect.  She thanked Freddy for hanging in there with his establishments and the patience of the Borough Council.
President Mazis closed public comment.
Solicitor Harter stated that we made the temporary nature of the resolution clear in the resolution and that no other action has to be taken.  It is not a promise to council that something later is going to happen.  When sit down service resumes this is over.  We did not want to see this spill over in areas and create liabilities to the Borough.  We are not opening up a Pandora’s Box, but rather we are just opening it up just enough to match what the state has done and to give relief to the businesses. 
President Mazis stated that this was something a little more restrictive.  He didn’t want to see people partying around town and they would not be practicing social distancing.

President Mazis asked for a motion.  Council member Dalzell made the motion to adopt Resolution 2020-19 to temporary suspend the provisions of the Borough Code related to alcoholic beverages on streets and in vehicles with a second by Council member Carroll-Baltozer.

Council member Hudson stated that he felt that this is a good thing insofar as local governments don’t have much money and we need to help our businesses in every way that we can.  Possibly suspending this and other rules about parking could help people up on Market Street.  These things don’t cost us money.  There is also a psychological affect to this of allowing people out of their houses and yet be safe.
Council member Dalzell asked that you would not be able to go to Shanks and buy a drink and take it home.  Solicitor Harter stated that as long as it is closed and sealed you could.  You could not break it open and bring it going down the street. Council member Dalzell stated that he would like to see the termination changed from when sit down in house service resumes to when sit down services resumes at full capacity as it was to prior to March 2020.  This is clarifying our intentions.

Council member States stated that they are not serving all drinks.  They are limited to what you can buy.  He feels that this is just a way for people to get out and feel that they did something.  People are still nervous about this thing and they space themselves out in front of McCleary’s.  We don’t want to take advantage or have it get out of hand that we have to change something.  We just want to survive.
Council member Carroll-Baltozer stated that this is just allowing people to sell alcohol outside of their place.  People still need to be responsible and follow the same rules.  This is a great trial to see out it works.  This may be something that we want to do at other times of the year to help our businesses.  This may attract people into town and help our businesses.

President Mazis replied to Carroll-Baltozer that this was a separate issue as to whether on certain days of the year in the future might be allowed in the Borough, but we need to stick to this issue tonight as it is complex enough.

Council member McKinney stated that his concerns are who is monitoring the people so that they don’t go down the street and throw their cups out on the sidewalk.  He has no problem helping the businesses.  If the people can order their drink and food and sit on the porch and stay there he is all for it.  He does not want to see slushy cups on other people’s porches and sidewalks.
Solicitor Harter answered that all the other regulations preventing people from taking alcoholic drinks around the Borough’s public areas would still be in effect and could be enforced as usual.

Council member Dalzell made a motion to amend the resolution that the resolution remains in effect until the restaurants are at 100% seating with a second by council member Carroll-Baltozer. 
President Mazis voiced opposition to extending this resolution for this length of time, and stated he wanted this to be a temporary measure in the midst of the covid-19 crisis.

President Mazis asked for a roll call vote.


Dalzell – aye

Carroll – aye

Mazis – nay



McKinney – nay
States – aye

Hudson – nay
Tie, Mayor Kulman needed to break the tie and he voted nay.  Amendment fails.

There was a lengthy discussion about how long this resolution should be in effect and it was agreed by the Council that the issue would be revisited at the next regularly scheduled Council meeting on June 9th.

The original version of the resolution limiting take-out diners to sit with food and alcohol on the restaurant properties with liquor licenses temporarily until some sort of indoor dining is restored was brought to vote and President Mazis asked for a roll call vote for the original motion.


Hudson – aye

Carroll – aye

McKinney – aye


Mazis – aye

Dalzell – aye

States – aye
Motion carries.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Judith Kenney – She was delighted to see how local government works on a local level. The average people are not aware of the ripple effect of the potential collapse of restaurants to the welfare of the other businesses in the community and wondered how that message can get out better.  We need to support our local businesses.
Scott Ney – Asked for clarification on the vehicle part. A person can sit in a vehicle and drink it in McCleary’s parking lot.  States stated that you can’t get in your car and drink it that is illegal. It needs to be put in the drunk and unopen.  The state statue is still out there. Solicitor Harter agreed.
There being no further business to come before Council, on a motion by Council member Dalzell with a second by Council member McKinney the meeting adjourned at 8:08 PM.

BOROUGH SEAL





Respectfully submitted,
Sharon L. Bradnick
Secretary/Treasurer
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